Faculty Senate Minutes

March 5, 2012

SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 p.m.

Present: Deborah Brown, Mary Carrabba, David Carter, Prakash Chenjeri, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Sherry Ettlich, Fredna Grimland, Rich May, Michael Naumes, Garth Pittman, Ellen Siem, Dennis Slattery, Robin Strangfeld, Jamie Vener, Jody Waters, Cynthia White, Dan Wilson, Elizabeth Whitman, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Dan Wilson.

Absent:  Anne Connor, Steven Jessup, Donna Mills (on sabbatical) , Kay Sagmiller.

Visitors: President Cullinan, Provost Klein, Sheree Kerns, Lee Ayers, Jonathan Eldridge, Chris Oswald, William Greene, Sue Walsh, Carol Ferguson, Cody Bustamante, Curtis Feist.

Agenda:

The meeting was called to order at 4:03 p.m.

1. Approval of minutes from February 20, 2012:
Pittman motioned to approve the February 20, 2012, minutes.  Grimland seconded the motion.  The motion passed with all in favor, none opposed.  There were no abstentions.  

2. Announcements:

Chenjeri announced that the collection of 250 science and religion books from the International Society for Science and Religion Library Project has arrived at SOU and is currently on display in the Hannon Library.  These volumes are all critically acclaimed works, and the collection includes an index volume with an introduction to each work.  The entire collection will remain on display in the New Books section of the Hannon Library for the next month.

3. Comments from President Cullinan:  

      President Cullinan announced that the Higher Education Board met last week.  A major motion was the approval of a weapons policy for OUS campuses.  

The OUS Presidents met separately to discuss the issue of governing boards. Do we want to retain one state board of higher education, or are we in favor of moving to individual boards for each campus or organizing in some different way? Cullinan is on record that she does not want SOU to have a separate, institutional board. A legislative group has been put together to gather input and make recommendations on a statewide approach.

      The Legislature did not end last week as anticipated.  So far, OUS has not been damaged by deliberations.

      The OUS Chancellor is coming on Thursday, March 8, with two Vice-Chancellors.  SOU deans and other administrators are working on a presentation to show the Chancellor and his guests the wonderful things SOU has been doing as well as challenges we are facing. 

      The president has appointed a visioning group to look at SOU planning over the long term.  Where should we be guiding the institution as we head toward our 150th anniversary?  This group will look at data and materials from other schools and seek advice from on and off campus.  How do we preserve what we care about?  How do we change in a changing environment? Members include Lee Ayres, Paul Adalian, Karen Stone, Donna Lane, Kyle Haden, and Mark Tveskov.  This group is not representative of all departments or constituencies on campus: it is an academically oriented group intended to consider ideas about the university’s future and reach out to others for ideas. 

· President Cullinan and Provost Klein will host a faculty forum on Friday, March 16, at 4:00.  There is no agenda for the meeting.  It is another venue to give faculty an opportunity to discuss thoughts and concerns. 

4. Comments from Provost Klein: 

· The Certificate for Regional Studies has been approved by the Provost’s Council.  

· Capacity study is moving forward and is looking at issues affecting students, staffing, and physical environment.  Focus groups will begin during final exam week.  

· A combined task force (Budget and UPC) has held two meetings.  The first was an organizational discussion.  Last Friday, the group met again to review questions and listen to presentations.  They are hearing reports from deans and vice presidents.  They will report to President Cullinan at the end of April.

· Work has begun on a Year Three Accreditation report.  The Capacity Study Report will help inform this report.  

5. ASSOU Report from Sheree Kerns: 

· Representatives from ASSOU attended the Northwest Leadership Conference where they attended classes and gained useful knowledge.

· SOU students attended the OSA conference in Salem, where they lobbied against having one governing board for OUS.

· There have been many rumors surrounding the future of the Resource Centers.  Students have backed the STOP campaign, an effort to prevent the merger of the WRC and QRC.  This campaign has been student organized and run.  

6. AC Report: 

· The primary topic of discussion at AC centered on the Bylaws changes.  One important clarification was that the T&P packet remains the property of the owner (see memo distributed).

· AC also discussed an issue with athletics.  Faculty members have complained that some student athletes are missing class too often.  The Athletics Committee is meeting to discuss this.  AC wonders if this is an issue just for division sports or if it affects club sports as well.  Senate will hear from the Athletic Committee on these matters during  spring quarter.  

· Finally, AC discussed the Stripes Scheduling and potential problems with the model.  Since we are only in the second quarter of this model, more data is needed before conclusions can be drawn.

· Discussion:

· Ettlich asked if the issue of moving final exam times came up, and Waters explained that it had not.  Ettlich felt it was inappropriate for a coach to send student to request a faculty member to move the class' scheduled final exam to a different day.
· Waters mentioned that some athletes are finding themselves in a tough place between coaches and faculty.  Eldridge explained that Matt Sayre has identified ways to reduce the time missed by student athletes for spring term.  

· Ettlich commented that she has found Sayre responsive to complaints and inquiries.

7. Information Items:

No Information Items were brought forth.

8. Discussion Items: 

1. Carpenter Grants–Faculty Development Committee--Erika Leppmann  

· Leppmann brought the Faculty Development Committee’s recommendations for Carpenter Grant awards for approval.  She explained that more funds will be shifted to fund conference requests since more faculty members request conference and travel funding over research funds.

· Ettlich asked what the ratio of funding was, but Leppmann did not bring that information.  However, only two faculty members were not funded, and they were encouraged to apply for PDG funding.

· Pittman moved to suspend the two-week rule so the vote could be held to fund the FDC’s recommended applicants.  Ettlich seconded the motion, and the motion passed with all in favor, none opposed.  There were no abstentions.

· Cleland-Sipfle motioned to accept the recommendations from the FDC to fund the selected applicants. Carter seconded the motion with all in favor, none opposed.  Chenjeri abstained. 

2. Academic Policies Changes--Academic Policies Committee--Curtis Feist  

· Feist explained that Senate already approved taking the minor residency requirement to 8 credits, and he explained that under the proposed change, students earning a baccalaureate degree would be required to complete 45 of the last 60 credits in residence at SOU (this can include HEC courses, online courses offered by SOU, and approved SOU Study Abroad courses).  
· The committee also approved a language change in the university’s policy on course auditing in the Art department.  If a course is not taken for credit, it may be audited with instructor’s approval.  Auditing of studio art courses will no longer be allowed. Former languages specified that only those courses with the ART subject code would be excluded.  

· Discussion:

· Ettlich asked why Art does not allow students to audit studio courses.  Don’t audits pay full credit for the course?  

· Bustamante explained that auditing students can take time from instruction and from other students in a studio setting.  

· Waters clarified that if Senate approves of these courses being exempted to this audit policy, it will set a precedent for other departments to add additional restrictions to courses open to audit, and Feist agreed that it would.

9. Curriculum Changes–Curriculum Committee--Garth Pittman: 

· Pittman introduced two new programs: The Watershed Science Concentration in Environmental Studies and the Political Science track in Strategic Studies. These programs do not require new or additional resources, but they offer more opportunities to students.   
· Discussion:

· Ettlich appreciated the information sent out.  Waters agreed that rational choices are being made about what to keep and what to change.

· Pittman added that the recent changes in timelines have made this committee more efficient, and as a result, the committee is done for the year.   The manual is available online.   

10. Bylaws Changes – Constitution Committee--Sherry Ettlich  

· Waters explained the concern about language governing the ownership of the tenure and promotion application packet.  

· Ettlich added that the revised language is more explicit to clarify that while the faculty member has the original file, the Provost’s office will retain a copy in the faculty member’s personnel file.   

· Klein commented that the process of how to copy and what to copy is still under review.
· Ettlich explained that a change to the language concerning online evaluations (5.152) is designed to prevent faculty from avoiding evaluating one particular course.  Faculty members are still voicing concerns about fall pilot response rates as well as concern about spreading evaluations around the year.  At least ten respondents are necessary (2/3 counted in seven-year summaries).  
· Business was going to bring forth an issue—Ettlich says Lane did not respond.  Slattery thinks they solved the problem.
· Waters asked for clarification: if we adopt the bylaws, can we still change the language later?  Ettlich explained that the language can be revised later.
· Karen Stone had raised questions about what response rate is necessary to have reliable results in previous discussions.  These evaluations are voluntary, so it is difficult to calculate.  The math department is looking into how to answer this question.
· Ettlich explained that the path for Department Expectations resembles the traditional path for other decisions:  Dept. Chair, Dean, FPC, Senate, Provost, and President.  

· The question was raised about the goal of these revisions—is it to capture what we have been doing or what we want to happen?  Ettlich says both are accurate. We can explain how a department fits into the bylaws but not write the bylaws to fit departments.

· Discussion: 
· Pittman asked if online evaluation notifications are being sent to students now.  Klein explained that students will get notification and instructions on Monday next week through final exam week.  Waters will send out more details in an all-faculty email today.  Klein will follow up with an explanation to the students about the possibility of dual evaluations in some courses.
· Kearns noted that ASSOU is giving a survey to students about their response to the online evaluations.  

· Regarding 5.225: May questioned originality—will departmental expectations be used to evaluate scholarship?  Could the language be more explicit so that it is clear that departments will determine this?  

· Ettlich explained that moving expectations to tables will integrate the expectations into the bylaws and make it difficult for anybody to overlook them.
· Chenjeri asked if Drop-down menus will be clearly linked to the department’s own tables, and Carter said once all is done, this will be clearly linked.

· Oswald asked if a faculty member can request that a certain course’s evaluations be removed from calculation.  Does that option go away under these revisions?  

· Ettlich explained that people still get to choose which 2/3 is evaluated.  She could not find the language in the old bylaws that said people could remove a course from consideration.  Faculty can still write a rebuttal to a particular course’s evaluation results.

· Naumes noted that 5.262 continues to allow a notation when an evaluation appears not to be representative of a faculty member’s abilities.

· Carrabba asked if the language should read “the seven-year average” rather than specific to a particular “term” (outstanding, very good, and competent).
· White explained that definitions are based on a percentage.  

· Ettlich explained that terms cover median and spread rather than percentages.  

· Waters clarified that terms cover entire teaching load over a number of terms and a range of courses, not just one particular course.  

· Siem questioned whether or not we might want to clarify the language, but Ettlich suggests leaving it. It has been worded this way for years.  

· Ferguson questions that faculty were promised a further discussion about the online process.  Many other faculty members might appreciate a forum to do this.  

· Waters explained that while an all-faculty meeting would be useful for discussing many issues, including the online evaluations and the P&T, there was concern that the meeting might turn into a venting session if not properly mediated.  Chairs have not reported questions or need for discussion.  The perceived “rush” has not been felt in Senate.  

· Ferguson explained that in her department, and perhaps in the sciences, this has not been discussed to faculty members’ satisfaction.

· White wants a week or so head’s up to warn her department that this will be coming up for a vote.  

· Waters explained that this has been discussed at length and should not be a surprise.  The expectation is that all faculty members will be reading the published Senate agendas, minutes, and supporting materials.  If an item appears on the agenda, assume it will come up for a vote within two weeks.  

· Senators must let departments know this—remind them of policies and procedures.

· Oswald reminded everyone that at a previous Senate meeting, it was decided that another meeting would be held.  Senator May reported it to Biology, so they expected one to occur.

· Oswald also asked what part of the new, online evaluations will be used for P&T?  What about additional questions?  Ettlich explained that departmental questions will be consolidated to minimize the overall length of the online survey.  

· Oswald clarified that even if only the all-campus question is quantified, won’t all responses be included?  

· Waters does not see this as a change from the current, hard copy system of evaluations.  

· Ettlich explained that the all-campus question will be used for P&T.

· Carrabba does not feel that her department is ready for a vote to occur today, and White agreed that she would not be ready to vote today.

· Waters says that option to vote today was available but not expected, and Ettlich explained that the tricky part is if we make any “non-editorial” changes, we would have to send it back out to faculty and wait two more weeks.  Bylaws require that faculty get seven days to review the final document after substantial changes.  

· White does not think faculty will propose major changes.  They just want time to respond it.

· Naumes says that Sagmiller is looking at changing the departmental questions, but it has not come forward yet.  

· Ettlich called for any other changes to the documents.  

· Carter asked Carrabba if she is satisfied with the language of the terms.

· Carrabba explained that the language is still misleading and could be clarified.

· May asks for more time, on behalf of Biology, to have two more weeks to look at the document.

· Waters explained that we will discuss this again at the next meeting and vote then if appropriate.

· Next meeting is March 19 at 4:00.  Only Chenjeri has a conflict as he will be traveling to the University of Notre Dame.

11. Action Items:

No Action Items were brought forth.

12. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 5:18 p.m.

